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The United States welcomes Georgia’s package of proposals to improve the
lives of people living in Georgia’s regions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia.

These measures help address the needs of the most vulnerable populations on
both sides of the Administrative Boundary Lines and provide increased
opportunities for mobility, improved livelihoods, and access to education.

We welcome Georgia’s commitment to dialogue and to a peaceful resolution to
the conflict.

The United States reiterates its full support for Georgia’s sovereignty and
territorial integrity within its internationally recognized borders.

The Office of Website Management, Bureau of Public Affairs, manages this site
as a portal for information from the U.S. State Department.
External links to other Internet sites should not be construed as an
endorsement of the views or privacy policies contained therein.
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Abatement, Bureau of Political-Military Affairs
Via Teleconference
April 4, 2018

MR GREENAN: Thank you, David. And thank you, everyone, for joining us for
today’s on-the-record conference call. We have with us Jerry Guilbert, who is
the chief of programs for the Office of Weapons Removal and Abatement in the
Bureau of Political-Military Affairs. He’s here to discuss with us U.S.
contributions to demining efforts around the world in the context of the
International Day for Mine Awareness and Assistance in Mine Action, which is
today. Again, I remind everyone this call is on the record, but please note
that the contents of the call will be embargoed until the call has concluded.

So with that, I’ll hand it over now to Mr. Jerry Guilbert. Thank you.

MR GUILBERT: Thanks. Good afternoon, everyone. Well, he said my name is Jerry
Guilbert; I’m the chief of programs for the Office of Weapons Removal and
Abatement, and my job is to oversee U.S. humanitarian mine action assistance
programs around the globe.

Today, the United States provides conventional weapons destruction funding,
which includes humanitarian mine action as well as small arms and light
weapons threat reduction programs, to over three dozen countries across the
globe. We’re active in every continent except for Africa and Antarctica, and
we have an annual budget of about $189 million, which was included in the
most recent appropriations for Fiscal Year 2018.

Today, in honor of International Mine Awareness Day, we thought it was
appropriate to review some of our conventional weapons destruction successes.
With over 20 years of humanitarian mine action assistance, provided courtesy
of the generous support of the American people, we’ve had a profound impact
around the globe. Together with our interagency and international partners,
we’ve helped 16 countries declare themselves mine-free. We have reduced land
mine casualty rates by more than 60 percent outside of the Iraq and Syria
contexts, which are very special. And we’ve also destroyed nearly 39,000 man-
portable air defense systems, or shoulder-fired anti-aircraft missiles. We
reduced over 90,000 tons of ordnance in nearly 40 countries around the globe.

With that, I’m happy to take any questions on the U.S. humanitarian mine
action assistance programs.

MR GREENAN: All right. Thank you very much. We’ll now go to our first
question.

OPERATOR: First question from the line of Alexey Bogdanovsky, RIA News
Agency. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Yes, hello. My question is about Iraq and Syria. It has been



reported that there is a difficult situation including land mines there. Do
you have any information on how the demining process is being done right now?

MR GUILBERT: Yeah, absolutely. Northeastern Syria and areas liberated from
ISIS control has been a key focus of U.S. humanitarian mine action assistance
over the past year. Since 2017, the United States has invested about $38
million to clear improvised explosive devices, unexploded ordnance, and land
mines from Raqqa, Tabqa, Manbij, and surrounding areas. With our implementing
partners on the ground, to date we’ve cleared over 15.5 million square
meters. We’ve removed over 20,000 land mines, IEDs, and pieces of UXO. We’ve
provided mine risk education to 235,000 Syrians, including internally
displaced persons who are returning into Raqqa. And we’ve removed explosive
hazards from 235 critical infrastructure sites, such as clean water pumping
stations, hospitals, schools, and electrical infrastructure – including the
Raqqa and Tabqa hospitals, the Baath Dam, and the Tabqa Dam – to ensure that
life can start returning to some semblance of normal in these liberated
areas.

MR GREENAN: Thank you. We’ll take the next question, please.

OPERATOR: Next is Felicia Schwartz, Wall Street Journal. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks so much for doing this. Could you talk about how the
freeze on funds that the President ordered – on stabilization funds in Syria
that the President ordered last week is affecting the work that you just
described that you’re doing in Syria? And when – I understand that there’s
some money in the pipe that you’re using, but are you making preparations for
what happens when those funds run out and the funds aren’t unfrozen?

MR GUILBERT: Sure. So as of today, our operations in Syria remain as they
were last week and the week before. We continue our work of clearing critical
infrastructure sites and trying to keep people who have already been
brutalized by ISIS once from being victimized again. In line with the
President’s request to review all international assistance, we continually
re-evaluate appropriate assistance levels across programs and across
countries, because we want to make sure that these taxpayer resources are
being utilized as effectively as possible. We’re continuing to work with our
international partners, members of the D-ISIS Coalition, as well as our
partners on the ground, to ensure that we’re providing much-needed
stabilization support. And as you saw from the White House just this morning,
we’re going to continue to consult with our allies and friends regarding
future plans.

MR GREENAN: Thank you. Next question, please.

OPERATOR: Next is Kylie Atwood, CBS News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hi, thanks for doing this. So a quick kind of understanding as to
where you guys are in this process in Syria on the whole. You said that there
have been, I think, 15.5 million square meters that have been cleared. Do you
have a sense for the number that remains to be cleared that you guys have
identified as areas that you still need to clean out?



And my second question is with regard to consulting with allies on this and
kind of footing the bill for these projects, is the State Department a part
of those conversations with allies or is that being led primarily by the
White House? Thanks.

MR GUILBERT: Getting to your second question first, the State Department is
very much involved in those conversations with allies. To date, I mentioned
that over the past year we’ve provided about $38 million to clear explosive
remnants of war in Syria. We’ve also received direct contributions from the
governments of Germany, Latvia, Kosovo, all providing funding directly to our
mine action clearance programs in Syria, and that’s funding that came
directly to the State Department to support the programs that we have going.

Above and beyond that, the Government of the Netherlands, of the United
Kingdom, Norway, Canada, they’ve all provided direct funding to other NGO
operators who are doing this work inside of Syria as well.

So not only are we having conversations directly with our allies to solicit
contributions to offset our own costs, our allies are also investing
additional money beyond that directly with NGOs who are doing this work on
the ground.

In terms of how much more work remains to be done in Syria, we’ve cleared 15
and a half million square meters. What remains? That question is really hard
to answer, and the reason is no one has conducted a wholesale survey of what
the scope of explosive contamination in Syria is, especially in these
liberated areas. Anecdotally, we can tell you it’s bad; it’s amongst the
worst contamination in the world that our program has come across in over two
decades of programming. But the reason we haven’t conducted a holistic survey
is because those surveys are expensive and they’re time-consuming, and right
now we see the more pressing need as providing immediate assistance to the
people who need it most. And so our focus has been on clearing these critical
infrastructure sites to make sure that returning people have access to health
care, clean water, and education as they start to move back home.

At some point in the future I’m sure the international community will start
taking a look at what the holistic contamination picture is, but right now
that’s not something that our focus is.

MR GREENAN: All right, thank you very much. Are there any other questions on
the call right now?

OPERATOR: No further questions in queue at this time. Actually, we do have a
question in queue. It’s going to be from the line of Matthew Russell Lee,
Inner City Press. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Great, thanks a lot and thanks for doing the call. I wanted to ask
two things. One has to do with Myanmar, which I know is not a signatory to
the conventions, but it’s said to be laying land mines on its border with
Bangladesh. Is the U.S. concerned about that, doing anything about that?

The other one is very nitty-gritty. I don’t know how much of the U.S.



assistance goes to the UN Mine Action Service, but I just asked them today
about a contractor of theirs that was killed while demining in South Sudan
last month, and it’s not clear to me sort of how much of the money that
you’re describing, is it really done – is it done through UN agencies, is it
done through their contractors? And when someone does in fact die, as
happened in this case in South Sudan, are they compensated? What’s the sort
of – what arrangements are made to make sure that they’re taken care of?
Thanks.

MR GUILBERT: Thanks a lot. Regarding the question of Burma, right now we have
very limited mine action programming inside of Burma. Our focus has largely
been on risk education to keep vulnerable populations who live near landmines
safe as well as providing some victims assistance to people who have fallen
prey to landmines. As you know, the humanitarian situation in Burma overall
remains a key concern for the United States, and landmines and landmine
contamination continues to be a part of that overall humanitarian concern
that we have.

Regarding your question about funding for UN mine action service or UN
agencies more generally, for the most part, the State Department doesn’t
provide very much funding to UN mine action service for mine action programs.
Most of our budget – like I said, it’s about $189 million for Fiscal Year
2018 – that funding is going to go directly to NGOs and contractors who are
in the field doing the work themselves. We found that doing direct grants to
NGOs or direct contracts is the most effective way to use taxpayer funding
because it removes the most number of middlemen as possible, making sure that
every dollar that can go to actual clearance on the ground is going to
clearance on the ground.

Unfortunately, it is a dangerous business, and from time to time, the NGOs
and contractors whom we work with do have casualties. In those cases, each
one of those NGOs or contractors will have corporate policies in place for
what to do should a casualty occur. We insist that all of our operators are
fully insured and that their personnel are fully insured so in the event of
an accident, there is an appropriate financial safety net there for the
people who are putting their lives on the line every day.

MR GREENAN: Thank you very much.

QUESTION: Gotcha, thanks a lot. Sounds like the contract from South Sudan
maybe would have been better if they were working with you, but thanks a lot.

MR GUILBERT: Sure, thank you.

MR GREENAN: I think – is there any – are there any additional questions in
queue?

OPERATOR: Yes, from the line of Conor Finnegan, ABC News. Please, go ahead.

QUESTION: Hey, thanks very much for holding the call. I just wanted to follow
up quickly on Kylie’s question. I know you said the problem is on such a
large scale, but at what point then would you say that the U.S. would



consider its work to be done? Is it going to be part of that holistic
approach with the international community or is it just getting people back
into their homes in these different cities that you mentioned?

And then just a quick follow-up: Can you say how many American officials are
on the ground doing this work – contractors or employees?

MR GUILBERT: Sure. I think for security reasons, we don’t get into the
nationalities of the specific folks on the ground who are doing the work. In
terms of when we’ll be able to say that our job is done, we never went into
this from the beginning with the view that the international community was
going to clear Raqqa or clear Syria. Ultimately, this has to be viewed as a
Syrian problem that is in need of a Syrian solution. What we want to do is
make sure that we can clear the most pressing and urgent hazards that stand
in the way of providing basic human services to IDPs who are returning, so,
like I said, electricity, clean water, schools and hospitals.

Beyond that, we are also working carefully with our Syrian partners on the
ground to train them in clearing – in this explosive hazards clearance work
so that someday, in the not-too-distant future, Syrian – our local Syrian
partners on the ground will be able to continue this work on their own
without continual sustained international assistance.

MR GREENAN: Thank you very much. I think we have no further questions in the
queue, so we thank everyone for joining us today, and the embargo on the
contents of the call has now been lifted. As a reminder, this call was on the
record and wish everyone a pleasant afternoon. Thank you.

OPERATOR: Thank you. Ladies and gentlemen, that does conclude your
conference. We do thank you for joining. You may now disconnect.
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City, Guatemala

Media Note
Office of the Spokesperson

Washington, DC
April 4, 2018

As a display of our enduring friendship and important bilateral partnership,
U.S. Ambassador Luis E. Arreaga broke ground today on the new U.S. Embassy
facility in Guatemala City, Guatemala.

The new U.S. Embassy will provide a secure, modern, and environmentally
sustainable platform for diplomacy. The project is expected to be completed
in 2022.

Miller Hull Partnership of Seattle, Washington, is the design architect and
Page of Washington, D.C. is the architect of record. B.L. Harbert
International of Birmingham, Alabama is the construction contractor.

As part of the Department’s Capital Security Construction Program, the Bureau
of Overseas Buildings Operations (OBO) has completed 142 new diplomatic
facilities since 1999 with an additional 59 projects in design or under
construction.

OBO’s mission is to provide safe, secure, and functional facilities that
represent the U.S. government to host nations and support our staff in
achieving U.S. foreign policy objectives. These facilities represent U.S.
values and the best in U.S. architecture, engineering, technology,
sustainability, art, culture, and construction execution.

For further information, please contact Christine Foushee at
FousheeCT@state.gov, or visit www.state.gov/obo.
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One year ago today, the Assad regime launched a horrific attack using the
nerve agent sarin against its own citizens in Khan Shaykhun, killing
approximately 100 people – including many children – and injuring hundreds
more. Our hearts go out to the Syrian people in remembrance of that shocking
day and those families who experienced the horrific loss of their loved ones.

An independent and impartial investigative body, mandated by the UN Security
Council, has confirmed the Assad regime was responsible for the attack in
Khan Shaykhun and three other chemical attacks. The reports of chemical
weapons use against the Syrian people continue. The Assad regime has
blatantly violated the Chemical Weapons Convention and UN Security Council
resolutions, and no drumbeat of nonsensical claims by either the regime or
its protectors can hide this truth.

Meanwhile, Russia continues to shield its Syrian ally by openly impeding
international efforts to hold the Assad regime responsible for these heinous
attacks. At the United Nations, Russia thrice vetoed renewing the mandate of
the only international, independent body authorized to determine attribution
for these attacks. Russia can and must help ensure accountability for
chemical weapons use in Syria.

On this solemn occasion, we once again condemn in the strongest possible
terms the use of chemical weapons anywhere, by anyone, under any
circumstances, and pledge our continued commitment to ensure that those
responsible face serious consequences. We call on the international community
to help us bring an end to the use of chemical weapons.
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Today is the United Nations’ International Day for Mine Awareness and
Assistance in Mine Action, which provides an opportunity for the world to
reflect on both the progress made and the challenges that remain in clearing
landmines and unexploded ordnance. These explosive remnants of war still
endanger civilians in more than 60 states and other areas. The United States
is working closely with partners worldwide to address this serious
humanitarian challenge that puts innocent people, including many children, at
risk.

The United States is the world’s single largest financial supporter of
efforts to address humanitarian hazards from landmines and unexploded
ordnance in post-conflict countries and to reduce the availability of excess,
loosely-secured, or otherwise at-risk weapons and munitions. Since 1993, the
United States has invested more than $2.9 billion for the securing and safe
disposal of excess small arms, light weapons, and munitions as well as the
safe clearance of landmines and explosive remnants of war in more than 100
countries.

The United States funds these programs worldwide to reduce at-risk weapons
and munitions and improving stockpile security in order to prevent diversion
of arms to terrorists and other destabilizing actors. Through its
conventional weapons destruction program, the U.S. government has
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collaborated with partner nations and international organizations since 2003
to destroy more than 39,000 excess or poorly-secured man-portable air-defense
systems (MANPADS), shoulder-fired missiles that pose a serious potential
threat to global aviation in the hands of terrorists or insurgents.

Proactive community outreach through our Mine Risk Education programs have
prevented countless injuries while U.S.-funded Survivor Assistance has
provided essential medical and rehabilitation services to more than 250,000
people injured by landmines and unexploded ordnance.

Working in close cooperation with the Department of Defense and the U.S.
Agency for International Development’s Leahy War Victims Fund, the Department
of State has helped numerous countries to declare themselves mine free.

On this day of mine awareness, we urge other nations to join us in a robust
international partnership with the shared goal of reducing the impact of
landmines around the world.
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